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Enquiries:  

Victorian Electoral Commission 
530 Collins Street 
MELBOURNE VIC 3000 
Email: NorthernGrampians.ERAPSubmissions@vec.vic.gov.au 

Preliminary Submission to the Electoral Structure Review 

Background  
Northern Grampians Shire Council is currently divided into four wards, with a total of seven councillors: 

• two single-councillor wards
• one ward with two councillors
• one ward with three councillors

The councillors are satisfied with the current electoral structure and believe that it has served the residents of 
the shire well over the years and believe that there is no need for reform. However, the councillors understand 
that under the new Local Government Act 2020 (the Act) the current electoral structure is no longer compliant. 
The review being conducted by the Election Representation Advisory Panel over the coming year is required 
to consider several variables regarding electoral structures namely: 

1. the number of councillors per council
2. if the electoral structure is to be subdivided or unsubdivided

a. If subdivided determine:
i. the number of wards
ii. ward boundaries
iii. number of councillors per ward and
iv. ward names

Northern Grampians Shire is classified as a small rural council. Under the Act there are three structure options 
available to small rural councils: 

1. single-councillor wards (the official default)
2. multi-councillor wards
3. unsubdivided ward

Number of Councillors per Council  
The Act provides for a council to have between 5 and 12 councillors but does not specify an appropriate 
number, however the intention is for local representation to be fair and equitable. In determining an 
appropriate number of councillors several factors need to be considered.  

1. the size of the council
2. the number of councillors in comparable councils
3. the nature and complexity of services provided by the Council
4. geographic size and topography
5. population growth or decline
6. the social diversity of the local council
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Option 2 – Multi-councillor wards 

This option is not preferred as it would prevent having seven councillors and would result in either more or less 
representation in the shire than has been identified as appropriate. Any reduction in the number of councillors 
could be seen as a breach of trust and a challenge to democracy also an even number of councillors would 
not provide a stable platform for decision-making. An odd number of Councillors is warranted for a clear 
majority to be recognised in much the same way as is currently applied with state and federal legislatures. 

Option 3 – Unsubdivided wards  

This is option is preferred for following reasons: 

1. reducing the likelihood of uncontested elections
2. providing a greater, more diverse choice of candidates
3. removing the requirement for ward boundary changes to ensure the voter to councillor ratio is

maintained as set out in the Act

Submission conclusion 

If the current preference is not acceptable under the terms of the Act then a single ward environment presents 
the lowest risk to community representation. A single ward Council would also provide a greater, more diverse 
choice of candidates across the community and would engender greater emphasis for recognised leaders to 
stand for election. 

In conclusion the submission is that the councillor composition for Northern Grampians Shire Council is made 
up of seven councillors and that the electoral structure is unsubdivided.  
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